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Send news to the Branch Editor at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-5469818. Let us know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Tell us if you change your email address. Past news-letters are archived for two months on our website www.topwriters.co.nz
Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA/
and join our Facebook group www.facebook.com/groups/TOSWriters
REVIEW OF THE YEAR

2020 has been something different, with Covid-19 putting the whole world into a state of uncertainty. Here in the Top of the South, many routine events – writing group meetings, book launches, author talks – were either cancelled or postponed.  Big events also suffered. The Marlborough Book Festival was cancelled completely, while in Nelson both the Founders Book Festival and the Nelson Arts Festival moved to later in the year.

The literary part of the Nelson Arts Festival, the Pukapuka Talks (coordinated by branch committee member Kerry Sunderland), had a change of focus. For the first time, NZSA was directly associated with two events: Fleeing to Freedom, a conversation with Behrouz Boochani and Golriz Ghahraman, and a two-hour writing workshop with NZSA President Mandy Hager.

The Blackball Readers and Writers Festival planned for Queens Birthday weekend was cancelled, but the enterprising co-operative that runs events introduced a Writer’s Residency instead, and this went ahead very successfully in September. 

Renovation of the chair which the branch dedicated to our most esteemed member, Maurice Gee, was another project that was delayed. Nelson City Council uplifted it in February and transported it to the MenzShed for work that was expected to take only a few weeks. Instead, it was not until late July that the spruced-up chair was reinstalled on the banks of the Maitai, and Maurice could cut the ribbon and sit on it.

For the first time, the Top of the South branch AGM in May took place online via Zoom. This medium is also being used more for meetings of the branch committee; it’s definitely a positive, as it allows members to be engaged in branch affairs no matter where they live.

Readers didn’t stop reading during lockdown and the ups and downs of levels, and nor did our writers stop writing. As usual, a good number had books published, some of them more than one. In alphabetical order they are: Garrick Batten, David Briggs, Ali Brown, Alan Carter, Marion Day, Judy Fisher, Barbara Glass, Jeanette Goode, Jacquelyn Lane, Marie Langley, Jan Marsh, Paul Maunder, Helen McKinlay, Sue Perkins, Robyn Prokop, Chris Stuart and Ian Trafford.

When it comes to awards, West Coast writer Becky Manawatu deserves special mention. Her 2019 novel Auē won the Acorn Prize for Fiction and Best First Book Award at the 2020 Ockham NZ Book Awards, and also won the 2020 Ngaio Marsh Award for Best Novel. Becky has been awarded a Robert Burns Fellowship in 2021.

A number of writers were short-or longlisted for various awards. David Briggs had a novel shortlisted for NZ Booklovers Award for Best Adult Fiction; Paul Maunder was shortlisted in the Short Prose section of the NZSA Heritage Literary Awards; Wendy Scott’s books won various awards; Judith Hoch’s book was a finalist in the Ashton Wylie Awards; and Angela Woolf’s novel was longlisted in the Michael Gifkins Prize for an Unpublished Novel.

Angela Woolf was also successful in the field of short stories, taking third place in the Zephyr Short Story Competition and being shortlisted in the Graeme Lay Short Story Competition. Lucy Hodgson was placed second in the 2020 Page & Blackmore Short Story Competition, and both Garrick Batten and Marion Day had short stories included in anthologies.

Trish Palmer had the unusual distinction of two of her plays being produced for radio by the English Theatre Company, based in France.

Not all of the branch’s customary activities had to be postponed or cancelled. For the fifth year running, Gaelynne Pound presented the Top Writers Radio Show on Fresh FM, featuring interviews with local writers. Along with Dana Wensley, the PEN (NZ) representative for freedom of speech, Gaelynne organised the event marking Courage Day – the Day of the Imprisoned Writer – on 15 November, although it took place at a new venue, the Refinery ArtSpace on Nelson’s Hardy Street.

Finding suitable venues proved a problem for the long-running Writers at Lunchtime and the newly formed Motueka writing group, Tasman Writers. However, thanks to the efforts of Sue Perkins and Belinda Mellor (for Nelson) and Trish Palmer (for Motueka), it looks as if the difficulties have been resolved for 2021.

A lot has happened in this rather strange year, and I apologise if I’ve forgotten to mention anyone or anything. Congratulations to everybody on their achievements, whether great or small, even if they haven’t been included in this review. We are very proud of all our members!

The first newsletter of the New Year will be on either 8 or 15 January. Till then, season’s greetings to everyone – Nga mihi o te tau.

OUR 2021 SHORT STORY COMPETITION

The short story competition organised by NZSA Top of the South branch will be going ahead next year, with submissions opening in early February. Look out for updates in the New Year.

2021 NZSA TOP OF THE SOUTH BRANCH AGM

An advance date for your next year’s diary – the Top of the South branch AGM will be held on Saturday 22 May 2021. We hope by then the Covid-19 situation will allow it to be an in-person meeting. If so, the venue will be one we have used before: The Hearing House, 354 Trafalgar Square, Nelson. More information will follow nearer the time.

NEW BOOK FOR ALI
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Ali Brown’s new book Fun and Functional Flax Weaving has just been published. From delicate cords for jewellery to rugged hefty thick ropes used in outdoor art, from useful bottle carriers and decorative flask holders to toys for children and pets, window blinds and table runners, mobiles and fiery dragons, this book shows how basic weaving, knotting and plaiting techniques can be used for the creation of any number of useful items that have wide appeal.

Weavers of all levels should find something to spark their interest. Even though many projects can be achieved by those with little or no weaving experience, there are also projects which require previous weaving knowledge  – for those who want to extend their weaving repertoire or who like a challenge. Fun and Functional Flax Weaving can be purchased directly from Ali through her online Shop where you'll find more information about and illustrations from it.

AUTHOR TALK AT MOTUEKA

Everyone is welcome at Motueka Library on Monday 21 December at 6pm when LJ Parsons will be talking about her new book The Slingshot Guy.

This supernatural, fast-paced tale is filled with suspense. Cameron is a drug runner for gangs in San Diego. His talent is his quickness and accuracy with his slingshot. When the gangs kill his girlfriend Holly, Cameron takes revenge.

Cameron is assigned supernatural powers to battle evil, but can he give up his life of gangs and drugs?

Don’t miss this opportunity to hear about this epic tale of good vs evil. Light refreshments will be provided. Cash book sales available for $25 – a perfect Christmas gift! 

CHRISTMAS POETRY AND TEA  AT STOKE

Everyone is welcome to Stoke Library on Wednesday 23 December at 2 pm. Take time out from the silly season to sit back and listen to some Christmas poetry read to you by the librarians. With afternoon tea provided, this is the perfect way to have some holiday sun. No bookings required.

‘THE WRITE PLACE’ IS AT GOLDEN BAY A&P SHOW IN JANUARY

Writers from both sides of the Takaka Hill will be selling their books and talking to the reading public at the Golden Bay A&P Show, which takes place on Saturday 16 January 2021. The show runs from 8 am to 5 pm. Come along for a great day out and a chat with fellow writers. Find out more at: 

https://itson.co.nz/2021/22171-golden-bay-a-p-show
ENCOUNTER A CLASSIC PLAY ON THE COAST

With the production of Samuel Beckett’s Endgame, West Coast theatre group Kiwi/Possum Productions enter a partnership with the Christchurch-based company, Free Theatre.

‘We have had on the agenda to produce a classic,’ states Paul Maunder, writer and director for Kiwi/Possum, ‘and the European notion of encounter has always attracted. We have also had the idea to rehearse something intensely for a week so that actors from off the coast can come and participate. 0n this occasion we welcome my niece, Emily, freshly graduated from NASDA. We also feel it is important for audiences to have the opportunity to encounter a classic, as they have become increasingly rarely staged in New Zealand. 

‘Recently the group had a dialogue with Free Theatre when they came to the Coast for their Erewhon project, but as well Free Theatre artistic director, Peter Falkenberg was the supervisor for Paul’s PhD thesis on community-based theatre in New Zealand. These impulses have come together for this production of Samuel Beckett’s play Endgame, which will be directed by Peter and acted by Emily Maunder, Elisa Wells, Paula Maunder and Frank Wells.

‘Endgame is now considered a Beckett masterpiece and was one of his two favourite works. Beckett was writing after WW11 when the knowledge of the death camps overwhelmed conscience, when nuclear threat hovered, and when Western civilisation was experiencing a crisis of faith. Commonly known as theatre of the absurd, certain plays began to refuse the simplistic ethics of the past and pursued instead the resulting despair and absurdity. This is what we encounter; and we bring our own knowledge of despair and absurdity emanating from the climate crisis, species loss, populist politics and the inability of late capitalism.’

Endgame will have three performances:

The Bathhouse, Blackball, Saturday 23 & Sunday 24 January, 8 pm

The Old Lodge, Hokitika, Monday 25 January, 8 pm

Book by texting 021 1063669.

For those coming from afar, The Blackball Inn and Café can offer a $100 bed, meal, breakfast and play deal in a variety of single or double formats: blackballinn@gmail.com; 021 361397 or 037324888. Alternatively, Blackball Salami has fully self-contained Tiny Homes at $60 a head with either a double bed or two singles in each: 027 2564951. Or those on a budget camp at the museum for free.

SUPPORT CREATIVE RIGHTS = CREATIVE READS

Creative Rights = Creative Reads is led by The New Zealand Society of Authors, The Publishers Association of New Zealand, and Copyright Licensing New Zealand. It’s an initiative dedicated to supporting the rights of the people who make books in Aotearoa, and to explaining how these rights work, why they’re important, and the economic, social and cultural benefits we all gain when we value these.
 
You can view the campaign website at www.creativerights.nz. The site hosts Stella’s Story (an illustrated feature), message tiles that can be downloaded and shared, and stories of real experiences from writers, publishers, booksellers and readers. You can also read Stella’s Story on The Spinoff. 
  
Over the coming months, Creative Rights = Creative Reads will post a weekly story from the Our Stories page on its social media channels. These stories are an ongoing project and the campaign is looking to tell more (please let them know if you have any great ideas).
 
Connect with the campaign on:
· Facebook
· Instagram
· Twitter
 
Please show your support:
· Repost and share the weekly rights story

· Download and share the message tiles 
(download these at the foot of the linked page, above)
· Use the hashtags #KeepthePagesTurning and #CreativeRightsNZ

· Tag @CreativeReadsNZ

FOUNDERS SUMMER READS BOOK FAIR

Founders Park is holding a mini Summer Reads Book Fair in the Windmill at 87 Atawhai Drive, Nelson which runs until Sunday 17 January. With new books being added daily, there will be a great selection of fiction and magazines. Grab some great value Christmas presents or get your holiday reading sorted!

 BOOK SPINE POETRY COMPETITION

Tasman District Libraries invite everyone to take part in this fun poetry competition, running until 14 February 2021. 

Book Spine Poetry is a form of ‘found’ poetry that is not only fun but easy.

Simply stack some books with interesting titles written on the spines, one on top of the other, to form a poem. You can use any combination of books – non-fiction, fiction, children’s books, adults’ books, library books, books from home – whatever combination that creates a poem you like!

Drop your poem off at one of the Tasman libraries – Richmond, Motueka, Murchison and Takaka – along with your name and contact details, or email them to pania.walton@tasman.govt.nz. You can either write your poems down or take a photo of your stack of book titles and send it to her. It’s free to take part and anyone can enter; you don’t have to be a library member to take part.

There are three categories of winners:
1. Child (age 0-12): 2. Teen (age 13-17): 3. Adult (age 18 +)

Winners will be drawn in each category from all four of the libraries. 

POEM IN THE WINDOW 
During December 2020, the poem being displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers is Cave Belay by Nelson poet Carol Don Ercolano. 
‘Poetry in the Window’ is a celebration of poetry to be found in the Top of the South region. The idea was initiated by Hungarian-born poet Panni Palásti in 2009, and was carried on by Carol the following year. Each month, a poem has been displayed in a window on Nelson’s Trafalgar Street for passersby to read. The Nelson Provincial Museum originally hosted the idea, and Page & Blackmore Booksellers took over the display five years ago. 
After ten years of collecting submissions, Carol deserves a rest and we are looking for a new coordinator to continue this very special local tradition. If anyone would like to take it on or has ideas on where to go next, Carol would be happy to discuss it with you. Her email is c.d.ercolano@gmail.com
LAURA SOLOMON CUBA PRESS PRIZE 

The NZSA Laura Solomon Cuba Press Prize is an exciting new award for writers holding New Zealand citizenship or who are permanent residents of New Zealand. The prize, which celebrates the life and work of the writer Laura Solomon is open to published and unpublished authors who are invited to enter manuscripts written across genres, i.e. fiction, creative nonfiction, poetry, drama or children’s writing, to be judged within the criteria set by Laura Solomon, for new writing with a ‘unique and original vision’. Laura was a long-term member of Top of the South branch of NZSA who died of a brain tumour in February 2019.
The NZSA Laura Solomon Cuba Press Prize will give a cash award as an ‘advance’ of NZ$1000 and a publishing contract supplied by The Cuba Press. The Cuba Press will edit, design, print, market, distribute and promote the book and e-book and pay standard author royalties. The NZSA Laura Solomon Cuba Press Prize will pay for the book production and printing. More at: https://tinyurl.com/y2kodkho
